
                                                                                                                                        

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  
November 7, 2022 

 
 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a regular meeting on Monday, 
November 7,  2022 at 6:00 PM by using ZOOM—virtual meeting software (due to the COVID-
19 pandemic) for Facebook Live Streaming and in person in the Commissioners’ Room, 116 
Adams Street, Plymouth, NC. Commissioners Tracey Johnson, Ann Keyes, Carol Phelps, Bill 
Sexton and Julius Walker, Jr. were present.  Also present were County Manager/County 
Attorney Curtis Potter, Clerk to the Board Julie J. Bennett and Finance Officer Missy Dixon.   
 

 Chair Johnson called the meeting to order. Commissioner Sexton gave the invocation; 
Commissioner Phelps led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS:  Mrs. Bennett, Clerk to the Board said a request was made 
from the Planning Director to pull the public hearing and approval of the amendment of the 
Manufactured Home Ordinance. 
 

CONSENT AGENDA:  Commissioner Keyes made a motion to approve the Consent 
Agenda: 
 

Items listed under the Consent Agenda are generally of a routine nature.  The Board may 
take action to approve/disapprove all items in a single vote.  Any item may be withheld 
from a general action, to be discussed and voted upon separately at the discretion of the 
Board. 

a) Approval of Minutes for October 3, 2022 
b) Tax Refunds & Releases & Insolvent Accounts 
c) Letter of Support for Ramsar/Pocosin Refuge 
d) Tax (Foreclosures) Contract 
e) Fee schedule amendment:  Landfill 
f) RESO 2022-045 Approving and Accepting Sale of Real 

Property at 272 North Street, Plymouth, NC 
  
Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 

   
 PUBLIC FORUM: Ms. Teresa Yates Spear of Spruill Loop Road stated she has been 
here since 2019 and was in Johnston County before that.  She worked in EMS. She talked to the 
Commissioners about a program they had there where they had a subscription drive that pays 
$60/yr. for transport. Ms. Spear said she would be glad to assist Washington County with such a 
program. Chair Johnson said she will give the information to our EMS Director to see if we 
could benefit from this type of program. 
 

Mr. Lloyd Jones, Roper, stated that he has been here since 1936. Tomorrow is voting day. 
Polls are open from 7:00 AM - 7:00 PM. If we don’t vote we could lose that privilege. 
 
 
 PUBLIC HEARING:  FUNDING FOR A NEW SCHOOL:  Mr. Potter read the following 
Resolution: 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 
Mr. Potter stated that the project is a 165,000 sq. ft. building and will facilitate all 

Washington County schools into one. Project timelines are moving forward in different steps and 
all parts are being reviewed by various teams. We are in pre-construction phase. The County is 
on pace to complete its audit to have it in the hands of the LGC for their meeting the first part of 
February. This Sunday the construction package was submitted for publication. As we get into 
December (the last week) and the first week in January there will be a whirlwind of decisions to 
be made.  There is going to be a joint meeting January 10, 2023 of the Board of Commissioners 
and Board of Education.  
 

Commissioner Keyes made a motion to open the public hearing on funding for a 
new school.  Commissioner Walker seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 

 
Mr. Lloyd Jones asked about the timeframe of the project. Dr. Carr said they are 

revisiting timelines. They had hoped to demolish the Pines Elementary School building in 
October but got behind on that. They are now looking for some rebates. Demolition hopefully 
will happen in January. METCON has indicated that will look to hire locals from Workforce 
Development. The Board of Education would like to be completed by Fall 2024; however, they 
are at the mercy of if/when items can be obtained. Both the Board of Education and Board of 
Commissioners are cooperating and she appreciates the support. 
 

Mr. Potter said if the County has to borrow the whole $20M, we would be at the limit of 
what the County can borrow--that’s why we are looking for rebates. We have $50M from the 
State and need to spend it wisely. 



                                                                                                                                        

 
Mr. George Swain, Hwy 45, asked if DOT will be putting in turn lanes.  Dr. Carr said 

there is a grade configuration to determine how buses will enter the school and that will help 
DOT determine what will be done.  DOT is heavily involved. The community can vote on the 
grade configuration at the Washington County Schools website.  Chair Johnson suggested that 
the County put it on our website also.  

 
Mr. Potter said the County is also looking at our landfill to be able to accommodate the 

debris from the demolition.  
 
Commissioner Keyes commended Dr. Carr and Mr. Potter for their willingness to work 

together to do what is best for this County. 
 
Commissioner Walker made a motion to close the public hearing on funding for a 

new school.  Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 Mr. Potter asked the Board for a motion to approve RESO 2022-044 Supporting an 
Application to the Local Government Commission for its Approval of a County Financing 
Agreement – Financing for the New School.   
 

Commissioner Walker made a motion approve RESO 2022-044 Supporting an 
Application to the Local Government Commission for its Approval of a County Financing 
Agreement – Financing for the New School.  Commissioner Keyes seconded.  Motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
 DEPARTMENT INFORMATION UPDATE:  Every November, Ms. Rebecca Liverman, 
Cooperative Extension Director and her staff, Beth Jackson, Jalynne Ward and Gene Fox give a 
“Report to the People” by telling the Commissioners what Cooperative Extension has worked on 
this year.  Tonight is no different. 
 
 Cooperative Extension Staff handed out box dinners to the Commissioners and staff.  
Staff used each element of the box dinner to tell what’s been happening in their department this 
year.  Ms. Liverman stated that everyone needed to “think outside the box”.   Ms. Liverman said 
she has been with the County for 23 years and Cooperative Extension Director for 12.  She said 
she works with great people!  The box represented the Strader Building. 
 
 Next Ms. Jalynne Ward, Ag Extension Agent, said she has been here for three (3) years 
and asked everyone to look at their sandwich—wheat is grown here for the bread. Washington 
County has great agricultural resources:  corn, soybeans, cotton and peanuts.  She also mentioned 
that Commissioner Sexton contributes to them all.  Ms. Ward said that in 2022, we had 37 inches 
of rain.  The yearly average is 51”. She also helps the farmers meet/increase their yield of their 
crops. 
 

Mr. Gene Fox, Horticulture Agent, asked everyone to look at their lettuce & tomato.  He 
is responsible for anything that can grow around your home landscape and also bugs!! He said 
there are 46 commercial pest applicators in the County. Currently he has weed trials going on in 
Beaufort County. (Mr. Fox is an area agent for quite a few counties.) He diagnoses problems. 
 



                                                                                                                                        

Ms. Beth Jackson is the County’s 4H agent.  She said she helps grow our youth 5-18 yrs. 
old.  She said she was responsible for the ham & cheese on the sandwich.  She said the livestock 
show (where they show hogs among other livestock) and the program will be celebrating 65 
years next year.  This year she said she was able to get a mobile dairy unit to visit the schools. 
Over 900 students got to see the Southland Mobile Dairy Unit and were able to see a milking 
parlor on wheels. The kids were amazed and it was a great experience. 
 

Mr. Ward also mentioned the bag of chips in the box dinner.  She said the County 
receives funding from JCPC that allows opportunities like 4-H summer camp or a 4-H 
conference.  Ms. Ward said she wanted to share a story with everyone.  She said she she got a 
call from a farmer who said a child attempted to take her life (from the Midwest) and said kids 
should be taught some mental health.  Ms. Ward said that next Thursday night, there is going to a 
farm theater—a skit—talking about stress and mental health—it’s for families that are in our 
County.  

 
Ms. Liverman asked everyone to look at the bottle of water.  She said drinking water is a 

healthy habit.  Then she asked everyone to look at the Tic Tacs in the box dinner.  They 
represent the SHIPP program which is run by Cooperative Extension.  $200,000 is what they can 
help folks in our County save. Volunteers help them also. 

 
 Chair Johnson said she looks forward to this “Report to the People” every year from 

Cooperative Extension.  Commissioner Keyes said that Ms. Liverman helps her whole family.  
Commissioner Phelps said they do a great job and Commissioner Walker agreed. 
  
 BOARDS & COMMITTEES:   Ms. Bennett stated that the Albemarle Commission’s 
current At-Large Delegate's term will expire on December 31, 2022.  The At-Large Delegate 
position for the 2023-2024 term now rotates to Washington County.  The Commissioners are 
tasked with appointing an At-Large Delegate to serve for our county. This appointee is not to be 
an elected official, but someone in the community who shares the same mission of the Albemarle 
Commission which is to enhance the quality of the lives of our citizens in the Albemarle Region 
through direct services and assistance in planning, program development and management, 
public-private partnerships and leadership. 
 

Ms. Bennett asked the Commissioners to please bring the name of an appointee to the 
December 5, 2022 Board of Commissioners meeting to be voted on at that meeting. 
 
 FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT:   Ms. Dixon said the budget transfers; budget 
amendments and the financial report were in the Commissioners’ package. Ms. Dixon noted that 
BA#2023-50 was voided due to various changes 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 
 
 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 

 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



                                                                                                                                        

 Ms. Dixon stated that the County may possibly be getting back $13,000 from the 
Medicaid audit.  Mr. Potter said he feels that it’s the hard work of the County staff on these 
years’ worth of expenses that allows the County such a collection.  
 
 Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the budget amendments/ transfers 
as presented above.  Commissioner Walker seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 RECOGNITION:  Chair Johnson recognized Commissioner Bill Sexton as he is coming 
off of the Board, thanked him for his service and presented him with a plaque from the Board. 
Chair Johnson spoke about her time working with him and said she wants to be like him.  
Commissioner Sexton said he has worked with her for a lot of years.  He said he first ran in 
1998, and then laid out 1.5 years after the OLF.  He said he feels like the Board has done a lot of 
good things and fixed a lot of things and this is one of the better boards he has worked with that 
accomplished a lot.   
 

Commissioner Keyes said she worked with his Commissioner Sexton’s dad when he was 
a Commissioner and said that he (current Commissioner Sexton) is one of the finest folks she has 
ever worked with. 
 

Commissioner Walker said he was Commissioner Sexton’s 7th & 8th grade teacher!  At 
that time, he would have not dreamed that they would be working together.  Commissioner 
Walker said he feels they worked well together. 
  

OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIR, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER/ COUNTY 
ATTORNEY OR CLERK:   

 
Chair Johnson thanked everyone for their concern about her health.  She said she 

received a good report from the heart doctor and is good for another year. 
 
Commissioner Phelps stated he would like staff to work on a a resolution of support for 

child abuse in Washington County. 
 
Commissioner Sexton wished the Board “Good Luck”! 

 
Commissioner Sexton made a motion go into Closed Session pursuant to 

NCGS§143-318.11(a)(3)--attorney-client privilege and NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6) to discuss 
personnel.  Commissioner Walker seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 
 

Back in Open Session, Commissioner Keyes made a motion to approve BA #2023-055 
and the lobbying contract with Bob Steinburg and Jackson Stancil.  Commissioner Phelps 
seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.   

 
 



                                                                                                                                        

With no further business to discuss, Commissioner Phelps made a motion to adjourn the 
meeting.  Commissioner Walker seconded. Motion carried unanimously.  

  
 
______________________________   _____________________________ 
           Tracey A. Johnson          Julie J. Bennett, MMC, NCMCC 

    Chair                              Clerk to the Board 
 


